MINUTES
THURSDAY, JUNE 13, 2013
LOUISIANA DAIRY INDUSTRY PROMOTION BOARD MEETING

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS MEMORIAL AUDITORIUM
BATON ROUGE, LA
CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lanny Conerly called the meeting to order at 10:08 a.m.

ROLL CALL

LDIPB Director Michelle Estay called the roll.

DECLARATION OF A QUORUM


The presence of a quorum was declared by Chairman Conerly.

MEMBERS PRESENT



MEMBERS ABSENT

PAUL ALFORD





HARVEY BURFORD

LANNY CONERLY






DONNIE FISHER

ROBERT SHARKEY

SUSIE SHARKEY





JERRY SIMPSON
MICHELLE ESTAY (COMMISSIONER STRAIN’S DESIGNEE)




PUBLIC COMMENT

Chairman Conerly asked former board member Russell Creel to come forward and presented a plaque to him to thank him for service on the Board.


Gerald Simmons of the Louisiana Dairy Products Association updated the Board on the most recent legislative session.  He stated that the Governor had proposed eliminating the state income tax, but all agricultural tax exemptions would be lost which would result in a $50 per ton increase in feed and increases in other agricultural costs.  Mr. Simmons said that the Governor agreed that agriculture should not be affected and removed that portion from the bill.  He stated that on opening day of session, the Governor announced he would “park” the package to eliminate the state income tax for now.  Mr. Simmons said that a lot of work was done for universities and education this session and they came out fairly well.  He informed the Board that there was a five-cent bottle deposit bill, but milk was excluded from it and the bill ultimately failed.  Mr. Simmons stated that, overall, the legislative session was quiet and successful for agriculture.

Dr. Wayne Gauthier of the LSU AgCenter informed board members that the first five months of the year qualified for the tax credit.  Dr. Gauthier also updated the Board on the Dairy Security Act which is a margin protection program that will also eliminate some current programs.  He stated that it has passed the Senate, and the House of Representative will vote on it next week.

Dr. Charles Hutchinson of the LSU AgCenter informed the Board that the St. Helena/Tangipahoa Parish Dairy Day would be held tomorrow, June 14 at Paul Alford’s farm in St. Helena Parish.

Matt Ewing of the Louisiana Department of Health & Hospitals announced that Gary Cazaubon retired when the Milk and Dairy Program was combined with the Food and Drug Program.  Mr. Ewing informed board members that there are 137 dairy farms left in the state and five major processors.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 


A motion made by Donnie Fisher and second by Paul Alford to approve the minutes of the March 28, 2013, meeting.  The motion carried.

FINANCIAL REPORT AND FY 2014 PROPOSED BUDGET

Michelle Estay read the May 2013 financial report.

Mrs. Estay presented the FY 2014 proposed budget and explained the “2013-2014 Budget Discussion Data” handout which included outstanding bills ($39,117.35), anticipated assessments [$40,000 (half to SUDIA)], and estimated activity through June that would leave the Board $14,810.23.  She stated that the Board would not go over budget if anticipated assessments come in.  Mrs. Estay said that the Board only spent half of the funding allocated to promotional items since some were left over from the previous year.  She explained that the Board also saved money due to funds budgeted for travel not being used.  Mrs. Estay stated that all outstanding bills need to be in by June 30.

Mrs. Estay stated that the Board could leave the current budget the same for next fiscal year.  She informed board members that the ad agency, XDesign will have about $7,000 they have not spent.  Mrs. Estay said that the current budget for the ad agency is $105,000, and the Board could keep this figure the same and amend it in August at the next meeting if they wish to do so.

Susie Sharkey inquired about the status of buying the milking cow that could be taken to events.  Mrs. Estay stated that the Board had never made a decision as to whether or not it should be purchased.  Mr. Conerly requested that Mrs. Estay re-price the milking cow and look into the details that would be involved in maintaining the cow.

A motion made by Donnie Fisher and second by Robert Sharkey to use this year’s budget for the next fiscal year and approve the May 2013 financial report.  The motion carried.
XDESIGN ADVERTISING REPORT
Christine Kennedy of XDesign stated that she would put together an advertising recommendation for the August meeting and wanted to know if it should be based on a budget of $105,000 or $109,000.
A motion made by Donnie Fisher and second by Jerry Simpson to amend next fiscal year’s budget by increasing the amount allocated to the ad agency to $109,000.  The motion carried.

Ms. Kennedy stated that they were under budget again this year.  Hunter Territo updated board members on promotional efforts they have completed and ones they are currently working on for the Board.  Point of purchase promotions included shelf talkers that were in 246 stores in Louisiana last month and shelf talk banners that were in 243 stores in the state.  Mr. Territo stated that XDesign is using Facebook to promote June Dairy Month by posting a different dairy fact each day.  He notified the Board that its Facebook page has 2,441 “likes,” 768,063 “friends of fans,” and an average weekly reach of 1,342.  Mr. Territo informed board members of “Cow Quest” iPhone app updates that were completed which included adding nine levels to get vitamins and minerals; arriving at the barn after 15,000 points; and adding more lives for a total of five.  He stated that there were 1,165 downloads of the app.  Mrs. Sharkey asked if the app could be downloaded on an iPad.  Ms. Kennedy stated that the app is not currently designed for iPad, but they could look into adding an iPad app in next year’s budget.
Mrs. Estay suggested that the app should include more wording once the player reaches the barn and stated that the cow is not as visible as it should be.  She stressed that the app should have the message of refueling with milk.  Mrs. Sharkey said that the app should have the Board’s logo at the barn and suggested using different types of cows that the player would be able to choose from.  Mrs. Estay stated that the purpose of the game is to have an educational message.  She said there should be more incentives for more points and that 15,000 points to get to the barn may be too low.

Mr. Fisher inquired about the sales data from the shelf talk banners.  Ms. Kennedy stated that they do not have those figures yet.
Mr. Territo asked board members if they had any suggestions for the t-shirts this year.  He said that the t-shirts will use the same cow image and face that is on the “Cow Quest” app.  Mrs. Estay suggested using a light, cool color for the t-shirts this year such as light green.  Mr. Fisher stated that gold would also be a good color to use.  Mr. Territo said that they could post on Facebook for people to submit their ideas for the t-shirt and get them involved in the process.  He stated that they could tie in naming the cow to this contest and could even throw in a prize for the winner.  Board members were in favor of this idea, and Mrs. Estay said she will get with XDesign to make sure the prize is okay.  
SUDIA REPORT
Cheryl Hayn and Terry Charles presented the SUDIA report.  Mrs. Hayn began the report with updates on the mission and direction; Quaker 2013 partnership update; partnership goals; innovation projects; oatmeal and milk volume potential; multiple retailers promotions; Kroger-Better Together; “Make It With Milk”:  print campaign; and Despicable Me 2 Happy Meal focuses on milk (from July 3rd- August 1st, 2013).  Ms. Charles’s update included “Dairy Everywhere” in Louisiana’s schools; Yo to Go!; TEAM Up 4 Breakfast!; Coolers for Coaches; Fuel Up to Play 60 educates students; Sixth Ward Middle School wins Saints pep rally; and St. Cletus School wins “Top That” pizza pep rally.  Mrs. Hayn continued her presentation which included health professionals advocate for dairy; what’s coming…; Louisiana’s Dedicated to Dairy; community outreach toolkits; June Dairy Month 2013; June Dairy Month resources; driving traffic to Dedicated to Dairy; fun e-cards; and June Dairy Month in the news.
Mrs. Hayn presented SUDIA’s April 2013 financial report.

DISCUSS SUDIA CONTRACT

Mr. Conerly informed the Board that the current three-year SUDIA contract expires at the end of the calendar year.  Mrs. Hayn stated that the only changes that need to be made with the new contract is that “Dedicated to Dairy” needs to be added on page 3 since it is a new program and the dates need to be changed.  She said they will continue with all other programs that they are already doing.  Mrs. Hayn stated that the contract will continue to be for three years, and Mrs. Estay informed the Board that Commissioner Strain will have to sign it.  Mrs. Hayn said that she could provide the documentation showing that SUDIA is a sole source.

A motion made by Jerry Simpson and second by Donnie Fisher to renew the SUDIA contract.  The motion carried.
OTHER BUSINESS


Mrs. Estay advised the Board of a request for advertising of milk consumption by a production company that developed a 30-minute educational cooking show.  Mrs. Estay explained that they would probably go to a farm and meet the farmer.  She stated that the chef usually buys the ingredients from roadside stands or farmers’ markets.  She said that Commissioner Strain talks about agriculture while the chef cooks the meal, and then they eat it after it is prepared.  Mrs. Estay explained that the production company would like to include other commodities on the show besides fruits and vegetables.  She said that the name of the show is “Cooking Up Louisiana Treasures,” and the production company wants the Dairy Board to do a show that could run in August or September and the June slot could be reserved for next year.  Mrs. Estay stated that the cost of the show is $6,500 and it would be commercial free.  She explained that the production company wants to have 12 months of shows so more television stations will carry it.

Mr. Fisher suggested taking the money from contingency funds for one year and not reducing the budget anywhere else if the Board decides to do the show.  He stated that filming on a farm now would not be a pretty time of year.  He suggested filming later in the year and running the show during the holidays.

A motion made by Susie Sharkey and second by Harvey Burford to accept the “Cooking Up Louisiana Treasures” proposal for November.  The motion carried.

Mr. Conerly informed board members that SUDIA employee Eric McClain retired after 35 years with the organization and suggested that the Board send him a letter of congratulations.

A motion made by Jerry Simpson and second by Paul Alford to send a letter to Eric McClain congratulating him on retirement and thanking him for his contribution to the dairy industry.  The motion carried.


Mr. Alford suggested that the Board purchase a plaque for Mr. McClain, also.  Mr. Conerly stated that he would be at the SUDIA summer board meeting and could present the plaque to Mr. McClain at that time.  Board members were in favor of this idea.

ADJOURNMENT
No further comments were made.  A motion made by Donnie Fisher and second by Robert Sharkey to adjourn.  The motion carried.
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